Trinity Presbyterian Church

Stated Session Meeting (using Zoom)
January 9, 2022 
We Assemble in God’s Name

Members Present: Stephanie Sorge, Moderator; Linda Bradley, Clerk of Session; Ellie Cale; Mark Facknitz; Nancy Hopkins-Garriss; Yogi Gillette; Mary Colleen Knapp; Judy LePera; Becca Lowrance; Rick Orem; Abby Striebig; Patti Warner; and Gwen Carr, Associate for Pastoral Care.
Incoming Elders Present:  Jason Brown, Rick Comstock, Kandy Grant, and Virginia Healy.
Absent/Excused; Bill Wilson; Carolyn Hinshaw, Youth Representative.  Approved.  A quorum was present.
Call to Order:  Stephanie called the meeting to order at 3:00 pm.
Opening Devotion:  Becca shared a devotion, reading from the welcome and acknowledgement statements on Trinity’s website, and then closed with prayer.
Sharing Joys and Concerns:

Gwen and Stephanie shared prayer concerns and joys for members and friends of the Trinity congregation, and Stephanie led a moment of prayer.  
Clerk of Session:  Linda Bradley was nominated as Clerk of Session for 2022.  Becca made, and Yogi seconded, a motion to approve the nomination.  Approved.  

Approval of Docket:  Approved.
Consent Agenda:
1) Motion to excuse Bill Wilson.
2) Motion to re-elect Jeannie Klemt as Treasurer, and Rick Comstock as Assistant Treasurer.
3) Motion to approve minutes from the Stated Session Meeting December 19, 2021.
4) Motion to approve counters and depositors for 2022: Linda Bradley, Jason Brown, Larry Brown, Rick Comstock, Melodie Davis, Mark Facknitz, Virginia Healy, Nancy Hopkins-Garriss, Paul Klemt, Amy Lemmons, and Paul Sleezer.  Any new counters will be named and approved at future session meetings.
5) Motion to approve Special Offerings for 2022: 
a) 4/Cents a Meal, on the 3rd Sunday of each month  (25% stays local)

b) GA One Great Hour of Sharing, April 17

c) Mother’s Day/Sunnyside Offering, May 8

d) GA Pentecost, June 5 (40% stays local)

e) GA Peace and Global Witness,  Oct. 2  (25% stays local)

f) Thanksgiving Offering, November 20

g) GA Christmas Joy Offering,  December 18

6) Motion to approve Communion Dates for 2022: the First Sunday of every month, Maundy Thursday (4/14), and Christmas Eve (12/24); approval for House Churches to celebrate communion; approval for communion to be brought to members at home (if/when it is safe to do so), in accordance with the Book of Order.
Ellie made, and Yogi seconded, a motion to approve the consent agenda.  Approved
Examination and Approval of New Ruling Elders:
All persons attending the meeting introduced themselves to the new elders.  

Jason Brown has been at Trinity about two years.  He has always felt the need to help others, doing the right and good thing through church and the community.  Before moving to Virginia, he served as a case worker for the state in Pennsylvania and worked with low-income clients, many unable to work and needing daily care. 
Rick Comstock has been a member of Trinity for just over eight years, and this will be his second time on Session.  He has found Trinity to be a welcome church home. 
Kandy Grant moved frequently over the years and found the church to be her refuge and family.  She came to Trinity with her Dad and has been a member for 10-11 years.  She has been on Session previously.  
Virginia Healy has been a member for 15 years.  This is her second term on Session.  She has found the pandemic has given her permission to slow down and find what gives her joy.  She will be retiring from teaching this year and is looking forward to becoming more active in church.
Stephanie stated that nominated elders have completed their training.  After examination by current elders. Becca made, and Abby seconded, a motion to approve the examination and installation of Jason, Rick, Kandy, and Virginia as ruling elders, Class of 2024.  Approved.  Becca made, and Judy seconded, a motion to approve Carolyn Hinshaw for a one-year term as Youth Representative for 2022.  Approved.
Clerk’s Report:

1) Communion was observed during online and in-person worship on Sunday, January 2, as previously approved.  Communion as an extension of the table was not observed because of Virginia COVID-19 precautions.
2) Linda shared a request from Dennis Blackwell to transfer his membership to the local Church of the Incarnation, where his wife and son attend.  Yogi made, and Mary Colleen seconded, a motion to approve Dennis’s transfer.  Approved.
3) Virginia Bethune has asked the Session to consider supporting a concert by musician David LaMotte to benefit the local Church World Service Refugee Resettlement program.  After discussion it was agreed that Judy LePera would contact Virginia for more details on the project she is suggesting.

Pastoral Care Associate’s Report:






Gwen

1) Gwen made several in-person visits to members, plus numerous calls and emails, during the last month.  She noted several persons and families in need of prayer and special care.   She also met with the Covid Task Force, the Lenten Team, Reaching Out House Church, and enjoyed a week’s vacation.  She asked that Session members email her with their favorite Bible verse; she will share these with congregation throughout the year.  
Pastor’s Report:

For Discussion and Action:

1) Stephanie will be on sabbatical from June1-August 31.  She will work with the Pentecost Seasonal Team on planning and equipping them for implementation while she is gone.  Mary Lou McMillin will also serve on that team as a valuable resource. The Harvest Team will need to meet and plan for the Harvest season during Stephanie’s absence.  It will be important to make sure we have two strong teams in place for those two seasons. Currently based on the Time and Talent forms, Sue Burket, Nancy, and Melodie are all willing to serve on the Easter Team, and Sue Burket and Nancy also indicated that they are willing to serve on the Pentecost Team. The Harvest Team so far includes Susie Phend, Judith, and Malcolm Cameron on the current Time and Talent forms. 
2) Virginia Bethune has asked Session to consider having Trinity sponsor three Afghan families from CWS.  During discussion it was noted that several house churches, marks groups, and other Trinity groups are currently working on various activities related to the Afghan initiative.  Sponsoring families through CWS would require a very coordinated, concentrated, and consolidated response, Questions included the specifics of Massanetta Springs’ current involvement, the specific needs from CWS, the process for sponsoring Afghan refugees for citizenship, how this might relate to Virginia’s request for support for a Davie LaMotte concert, etc.  Judy LePera agreed to talk with Virginia to find out more about what she was envisioning as part of her request.
3) Volunteers for ushers/greeters are needed after February.  Becca is coordinating this now during Bill Wilson’s absence but soon will be traveling and needs assistance.  After discussion, it was agreed that only one usher/greeter is needed each week and that the House Stewards for March, April, and May could also serve in that role.   
For Information: 

1) Stephanie will be on vacation January 10-17.  Gwen will be on call for pastoral care needs. 

Upcoming Dates:

1) 2022 Vacation (subject to change) - January 10-17; March 11-19; April 18-24; November 18-26
2) Sabbatical Leave - June 1-August 31
3) 2022 Continuing Education - May 2-8; one more week TBD in the fall

We Celebrate Both the Present and Our Vision for the Future
Planning for 2022:
1) Elders volunteered for the following Session assignments during 2022:  (Specific assignments are attached to these minutes and are on the Session website.)
1) Standing Administrative Teams and Chairs
2) Seasonal Teams
3) Marks Elders
4) House Steward and Session Devotion 
5) Commissioners to Presbytery Meetings
2) Stated Meetings, 2022
FEBRUARY
2/20/22, 4pm



AUGUST

8/21/22, 4pm 
MARCH
3/20/22, 4pm



SEPTEMBER 
9/18/22, 4pm
APRIL
4/10/22, 4pm 



OCTOBER

10/16/22, 4pm 
MAY

5/15/22,4pm



NOVEMBER

11/13/22, 4pm
JUNE

6/26/22, 4pm (Father’s Day)

DECEMBER

12/18/22, 4pm
JULY

7/17/22, 4pm



JANUARY ’23
TBD



Dates in bold indicate changes from the third Sunday pattern. Dates in red indicate the months of Stephanie’s sabbatical. 
Task Forces, House Churches, and Marks Groups  


COVID Task Force







     Stephanie
1) The Task Force met on January 5 over Zoom.  In light of the increase in Omicron COVID cases, it developed a new masking and testing policy, which the Session approved electronically this week.  Basically, all persons attending in-person worship will be required to wear KN95 or N95 masks.  Persons working on the technology and leading worship unmasked on Sundays will be required to take a rapid test that morning before worship.  During discussion, various sources for purchasing KN95 and N95 masks, plus the rapid tests, were identified.  Trinity will cover the purchase of rapid tests.  The updated policy is attached to these minutes.  
Environmental Bequest Task Force 





Mark
No report  
Reaching Out 








Judy
1) Reaching Out is returning to meetings over Zoom.  Melodie Davis continues to lead a study of Tongue-Tied: Learning the Lost Art of Talking about Faith by Sara Wenger Shenk.
Sanctuary








Rick
1) Sanctuary is returning to meetings over Zoom and is working on a decision for its Nurture study.
Hearts and Hands:







Linda

1) Hearts and Hands continues to meeting over Zoom on the third Monday evening of each month and has recently shared several prayer shawls and lap robes.  
Backpack Program 







Abby
1) Tamara Grant has been named a Bright Star by the United Way for her outstanding efforts at fundraising for the Backpack Program.  Dane Byers continues to be very active in implementing the program.  Virginia Healy will be the new Session Communicator/Liaison.
Centering Space







Stephanie

1) A Vision Board workshop led by Whitney Erwin was held on January 2, with several persons outside of Trinity attending.  Centering Space would like her to do another program. 
Clothes Closet 







Mary
1) The Clothes Closet will be closed through January.  Volunteers will continue to sort clothes on Wednesday mornings, but will not accept more donations until they are caught up.
Library









Judy
No report
Faith in Action







Bill

1) Faith in Action will be leading worship on January 16 and would like to form listening groups based on the question:  If you could do one thing to improve your community, what would that be?  Rick Orem will be the new Session Communicator/Liaison.
Bridge of Hope







Becca
1) Jessi Brown has been in communication with the local Bridge of Hope.  
Seasonal Teams 

Lent Team








Stephanie
The Lent Team has held its first planning meeting.  Elly Swecker is helping to plan the Lenten Nurture study on Intimacy, Death and Dying.  They also will form small groups for devotional study based on Rise, by John Pavlovitz and hope to include small groups at Bridgewater and Sunnyside.
Standing Teams and Committees






Benevolence Committee






Patti
     No report
Building and Grounds
 Team






Yogi
1) Jeremiah Bishop, a Trinity neighbor, has volunteered to rebuild the wall using new bricks and mortar around the gravel in our playground.  It was suggested that we ask for a team from church to help him. 
2) Colman Engineering has submitted good plans for the bio-retention basin. Harrisonburg City will share in costs. Craig Landes is providing an estimate on updating our HVAC system.  
3) The Finance will provide a recommendation at the February Session meeting on HVAC and solar expansion capacities – Jeremiah Clark has estimated the costs to be $12,500 because of increased costs, but this would also provide increased capacity.  

Communication and Outreach Team





Abby

     No report
Finance Team Report







Linda
For Information:

1) December Treasurer’s Report:  The report shows that we had an actual income of $334,958 as of the end of December – which is 97% of the income anticipated for this point in the year.  These figures reflect the fact that a number of annual pledges have been received in full and also the receipt of $3,547 in designated donations this month. 

Our actual YTD expenses were $359,967 – which is 95% of the total anticipated expense for the year.  Again, note that some of the line-item budget amounts are larger than the original 2021 budget amounts.  This reflects monies carried over from last year’s totals – for example, Centering Space/Myrtle Funds, the Backpack Program, and the Environmental Bequest Fund.  It also reflects expenses such as the Massanetta Springs Refugee Resettlement initiative – that amount includes a donation of $10,000 that was paid directly from our cash reserves through Edward Jones and did not flow through our checking account; therefore it shows as an expense in our budget, but there is no income amount to offset that expense in our report.  A similar situation exists for Technology Equipment.

Be sure to check “Decoding the Treasurer’s Report” on the Session website (on the right-hand column) to help figure this all out!  Linda Bradley and Jeannie Klemt can also help to answer any questions!
2) The next Finance Team meeting is Tuesday, January 18, over Zoom.

Nominating Committee

     No report
Personnel Committee







Ellie

For Action:

1) The Personnel Committee requested approval of a new Parental Leave Policy for all employees of church.  One change was suggested, changing “must” to “should ordinarily” in the first paragraph.  Approved.  The revised policy is attached to these minutes.
Pastoral Care Team 







Judy
     No report
Processing the Meeting
Members expressed appreciation for Becca’s devotion and its clear charge for Trinity in 2022.  
Stephanie and all present expressed gratitude for being a part of this Session, and for how quickly elders signed up for responsibilities and tasks for 2022.  Stephanie was thanked for her organizational and leadership skills to get through this agenda!

Stephanie expressed appreciation for the services of the outgoing elders – Linda, Becca, Abby, and Bill. 

Next Meeting –Sunday, February 20, 4:00 pm (online).  Yogi will have devotions.
Adjournment:  The meeting was adjourned and closed with prayer at 6:00 pm.

Respectfully submitted,
___________________________



___________________________

Linda Bradley, Clerk of Session



Stephanie Sorge, Moderator
Attachments:

Updated COVID Task Force Policy 1-5-22

Session Assignments for 2022

Parental Leave Policy 1-9-22
